
The Making of Don’t Boston My Cape Ann

During the local municipal election season of 2021, we noticed that candidates for the Mayor’s
race and City Council were running on platforms of “workforce housing,” “immigration,” and
“families.”  They said we needed to build more housing to “bring in” more families and to house
the “new people coming here” and to house our “coffee servers”. Curious as to where their
platforms were getting their information from, we did some digging into the planning board and
found out that during COVID they had been meeting online and restructuring the entire city with
nine new zoning amendments. They were about to push forward a rezoning that could change the
skyline of Gloucester forever.  Increasing the height restrictions downtown and making three
family by right in all of Ward 5.

Since these types of planning ideas don’t usually come from local planning members we looked
into where they were getting this information from and soon found out about MAPC.  Not many
people knew who they were but we soon found out that they have their hands in many aspects of
our community.  The MAPC, also known as the Metropolitan Area Planning Council, and their
consultants were helping and planning for our city to become an “Urban Gateway.” Gloucester
was to be a hub for our neighboring towns.

https://www.mapc.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/MetroFuture_Goals_and_Objectives_1_Dec_2008.pdf

Realizing that this had been a goal for some time and we could see many of the plans for the
Metro Future of Boston already had been implemented, and were being implemented, we

https://www.mapc.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/MetroFuture_Goals_and_Objectives_1_Dec_2008.pdf


wondered how they would ever complete this goal.  We then came across Chapter 358, referred
to by many namesakes, the “Housing Choice Law”, the “Zoning Act Law”, or the “Economic
Development Legislation of 2020”. This was voted in, once again, under the cover of COVID.
When everybody was struggling to stay alive, they were meeting and planning the future of the
eastern seaboard of Massachusetts, where they said cities that they chose would have to create
multifamily zoning around MBTA train station or other public MBTA transportation like bus
stations.  They initially started with 51 cities which immediately grew to the 177 that are being
“mandated” today.  And in order to get these zoning changes approved in each town they
changed the voting threshold from a super majority to a simple majority.



We sounded the alarm as dense housing around train stations typically referred to as TOD,
Transit Oriented Development or Transit Overlay Districts was part of a much larger plan for
over 177 communities of Massachusetts and was forever changing the landscapes of our
communities.  We wanted Gloucester to have growth and change, but for what was right for our
city and our citizens not for some bureaucrats’ idea for the Metro Region of Boston.  That’s
when we started “Don’t Boston My Cape Ann”



We got involved and participated in the process and watched the Public’s First Meeting on the
Final Zoning Changes put forth by the Planning and Development on November 18, 2021.  Here
is the recorded zoom link.

https://gloucester-ma-gov.zoom.us/rec/play/D72Fv28dKd6bV8NCtceARkEV4mNV5FU4rGtQH
XgNDkzuEtggqeFyqz6NclzfRGITNpLbgzae44_rT5sP.6lx1UkvR4NBuJHcu?startTime=163727
2849000&_x_zm_rtaid=rTLxxts1QbeoxB4Tdp-KCQ.1642613840843.c741e9f1451728ecd4292
1564ccf15ae&_x_zm_rhtaid=779

The attendance by the citizens was shocking to the Planning Board Members as they did not
realize they had constituents to answer to and the citizens were chastised by the Chair of the
Planning Board, Rick Noonan, saying, “You can’t just parachute in at the last minute.”



Putting our critical thinking cap on, we realized that the zoning amendments the planning board
was trying to put forward aligned with what we needed to comply with the new MBTA TOD or
what people now refer to as 3A. We immediately contacted our local officials to help them
connect the dots on what they would ultimately be truly voting on for our city.

We put together a detailed Power Point presentation explaining the zoning amendments and the
new law.  We met individually with Mayor Verga, City Councilors Worthley, O’Neil, O’Hara,
Grow, and Gross.  Val Gilman refused to meet with us.  Councilor Gross refused to believe the
law was real and that we were telling the truth of its existence.  Jason Grow denied our new
zoning amendments were tied in with 3A and the other Councilors were in shock and awe.

Afterall our city had already been working on its own version of a “TOD” at the train station.  In
fact, one such version in 2014 was  called “Reimagining Railroad: Strengthening Connections
Downtown”.  They worked with MAPC who concluded that we were an aging population and
would want to move from our single-family homes to an urban setting and prefer to live in
buildings with elevators and they determined that “Downtown Gloucester could potentially
support somewhere between 266 and 533 additional multi-family units .”  A far cry from the now
“mandated” zoning capacity dictated by the state under 3A.  We initially calculated that it would
be 20 Halyards, as we noted the amount of zoning capacity the new districts would be zoned for.
The opposition to us immediately called this number “hyperbole”!  Turns out we were wrong; it
did not call for the equivalent of 2000 units but for 2,270 units!

https://www.mapc.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/Gloucester-Market-Analysis-FINAL-25Sept
14.pdf

The new zoning amendments with the increased heights would pave the way for an urban district
much more than the citizens were being told with the plans for new TOD plans for the district
around the MBTA train station in a proposed area of 35 acres.

https://www.mapc.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/Gloucester-Market-Analysis-FINAL-25Sept14.pdf
https://www.mapc.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/Gloucester-Market-Analysis-FINAL-25Sept14.pdf


We set out to make the people aware of the upcoming City Council vote and collected signatures.
We set up at Market Basket and we met Tracy O’Neil for the first time.  Contrary to the fake
news, Tracy O’Neil was a City Councilwoman who did her job, met her constituents, and



researched and listened to the information.  She was never a part of our group or our signature
collecting.

We held numerous rotary standouts!

We collected over 870 signatures.  This was our letter to the city upon our first drop off of our
signature collections.



“We are a group of citizens concerned about the new zoning changes proposed by the Planning
Board and the potential for our application to become an MBTA TOD Community.  Although
there have been nine “public meetings” we do not feel the citizens were adequately noticed and
able to speak effectively due to having to form questions only and or being chastised by the city
officials for not having known this was happening.

We have started a petition and have been meeting people out on the streets and everyone we meet
has not heard about these changes.  Accusing the citizens of not doing their part to be involved in
city government without a proper paper that actually reports on happenings in town that has an
extremely low readership and a poorly designed city website for over 42 different boards and
commission that no citizen could possibly keep up with, the city needs to do its part to use the All
Call System they have in place to notify the citizens of these changes.  These zoning changes will
have a profound effect on people’s quality of life.  We ask that the City Council vote no on all
amendments and do not apply for the TOD until the citizens can have a say on how the town will
be impacted.  We ask that no changes be made until we redo our Housing Production Plan and
citizen involvement not just Stakeholder involvement take place.  The middle class needs a seat at
the table.

We turn into you today several sheets of signed petitions in case you need to verify signatures.
We will continue to collect signatures and turn them in before the City Council votes.   Rushing
democracy is unacceptable.”

Realizing the nine zoning amendments did align with the MBTA 3A law and made things
confusing to the citizens, our elected officials wrote scathing letters in opposition to 3A as if to
convince the citizens, don’t worry if the zoning amendments pass we would never go along with
the state mandated 3A in Gloucester!

The City Council wrote things like…



● The guidelines do not have mechanisms to address affordable and workforce
housing. The council says it’s likely the new multi-unit housing that will be created
will be rented or sold – “at prohibitively high market rates.”

● The requirement of 15 units per acre in Gloucester “is neither practical nor feasible,”
given the city is 400 years old with narrow, winding streets built before
transportation planning.

The City Council provides strong feedback on MBTA community districts

https://www.gloucestertimes.com/council-provides-strong-feedback-on-mbta-community-districts/article_0c201096-aa3f-11ec-8
22f-63cb62e41e6a.html

Mayor Verga talked tough with the State.

"Mayor Pushes Back on MBTA Zoning Guidelines."

.https://www.gloucestertimes.com/news/mayor-pushes-back-on-mbta-zoning-guidelines/article_4
3990cf2-b440-11ec-bb39-8f4b23219ad4.html

Then the city told the citizens they weren’t allowed to talk about 3A
until after the zoning amendments were passed.
We continued to hit the streets, collect signatures, hold standouts and host online zoom meetings
and then gave in person presentations throughout town.  One City Council member went running
to Market Basket to confront the signature collectors and ran his finger into the face of a senior
citizen demanding she stop collecting signatures.

https://www.gloucestertimes.com/council-provides-strong-feedback-on-mbta-community-districts/article_0c201096-aa3f-11ec-822f-63cb62e41e6a.html
https://www.gloucestertimes.com/news/mayor-pushes-back-on-mbta-zoning-guidelines/article_43990cf2-b440-11ec-bb39-8f4b23219ad4.html


Tracy O’Neil began to hold meetings in her Ward.  This angered City Hall!  They told her to
stop!  They sent an army of city officials and YIMBY’s to her meetings to record everything that
was said and to document the names of the citizens in attendance.  They were sent to cause
disruption and chaos which they did.  This part of the story could go on forever but let’s just
leave that part in the past for now.

The news of the upcoming vote was getting out to the citizens, and it frightened the YIMBYs.
They created a Housing 4 All Gloucester and they immediately went online with their smear
campaigns of calling everyone who was against multifamily housing downtown a racist
xenophobe.

Jennifer A. Holmgren, former City Council member, came out of retirement to write this letter to
the Editor.  She explains that people “who grew up here have mostly no chance at buying or even
renting here unless they have family or friends who are able to help them out. That’s a huge
reason why I ran for council in the first place. It’s why I continue to advocate for ways to allow
housing of all types here.”

She spent 2 terms in office and states that since 2017 Gloucester “has adopted two-thirds of the
Housing Production Plan’s recommendations.” And yet with the increased number of housing
units rents have only GONE UP.

Letter: Don't give in to xenophobia

https://www.gloucestertimes.com/opinion/letter-dont-give-in-to-xenophobia/article_5be1ddee-8e
92-11ec-8d91-e7ab316a5805.html

After stall tactics and 2 public City Council meetings they finally voted.  The hold outs were
Jason Grow and Val Gilman and Scott Memhard.  They went against the will of the people.

For a detailed recap of the history of the vote please listen to Ethan Forman’s interview and
know that he could not have been stated it better, and it still rings true for today that all Don’t
Boston My Cape Ann has ever wanted from its elected representatives,

“You’re an elected official, you have to listen to the people.”

https://youtu.be/ni8oGhHTVU8?si=S4qcFq40paJA0FLv

https://www.gloucestertimes.com/opinion/letter-dont-give-in-to-xenophobia/article_5be1ddee-8e92-11ec-8d91-e7ab316a5805.html



